Minutes

New York Faculty Council

Meeting: Feb. 4th, 2011

Multipurpose Room

Call to order: 1:39 p.m.

The minutes from the Dec 2010 meeting were submitted. The motion to approve the minutes carries unanimously.

-------------------------------------------------------------------------

The nominees approved by the CDFPT were asked to leave the room. The following recommendations had been forwarded to the NYFC by the CDFPT:

For Tenure: Catherine Dwyer (Seidenberg), Susan Herman (Dyson)

For Tenure and Promotion to Associate Professor: Catherine Zimmer (Dyson), Ipshita Ray (Lubin)

For Promotion to Professor: Anastasia Yasik (Dyson), John Byrne (Lubin), Picheng Lee (Lubin), Noushi Rahman (Lubin), Constantine Coutras (Seidenberg), Marcy Kelly (Dyson)

The vote to accept the committee recommendation was 29 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstention; thus, the vote to approve the CDFPT recommendations carries.

-------------------------------------------------------------------------

Nancy Reagin thanked Bill McGrath, Aisha Moyla, Marijo O'Grady, and the Pace administration for the many Pace Post bulletin boards. 

Adelia Williams introduced two new faculty members: Matt Bolton (Political Science) and Emily Welty (Peace and Justice Studies). 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------

Susan Herman presented the report of the Admissions and Retention committee. The committee has met several times, focusing on selected topics: financial aid,  and the recruitment of transfer students, and the evaluation of their transfer credits. The committee met with Robina Schepp and Brianna Romaine; Briana is a student leader who collated a great number of complaints about the student financial aid office. Robina addressed the concerns and revealed that the office had lost 12 staff members during the prior summer. The unprofessional and unproductive behavior of this office was discussed, and VP Schep expressed an intention in identifying and addressing systemic problems. One idea floated was to appoint an ombusdperson for the office. In other meetings, the committee met with Donna Hoyt from Admissions and  Miguel Gonzalez from OSA to talk about transfer students and the evaluation of their credits, and efforts such as accelerated admissions, onsite evaluation of likelihood of admission, and evaluation of credits at other schools, transfer Tuesdays, and transfer students open houses. With 60% of the students enrolled in community colleges, most of our 9 articulation agreements are outdated, and approx. 60% of students don't have associate degrees. Ideas extended included speeding up the evaluation process, automated course comparisons for incoming transfer credits, and reviewing more school curricula to determine equivalencies. One stalled project is an in-house system to allow OSA and faculty to directly communicate about credit issues.

-------------------------------------------------------------------------

Janice Winch presented the report of the Curriculum Policies and Procedures committee. The new co-chairs (Janice Winch and Ida Dupont) were introduced. The new dates for the committee meetings were announced. The meetings will be on March 1 [3-4:30pm, location TBA], March 28 [3:30pm-5pm], April 29 [1pm-2:30pm]. All proposals should be received at least one week before a meeting. Dan Strahs noted that the CP&P meeting dates can be referenced on the committee's website.

-------------------------------------------------------------------------

President Steve Friedman presented his report. He discussed the installation of new audiovisual technology in the PLV Kessel Butcher suite/NYC Multipurpose room, which should take at least one month to complete. The spring recruiting for new transfer students is on budget. The void date is scheduled to be February 18. 

To improve communications between the administration and the faculty, the administration is proposing the use of faculty/staff blogs. Faculty council meetings represent a minor portion of the faculty, and blogs provide an ability to distribute information and attach presentations. 

The operating performance numbers for this year look good. In particular, the increase in interest rates and increase in equity values should reverse trends in non-operating expenses such as retiree health benefits. If our current experience continues, then on June 30 we might expect to report increases in unrestricted net assets due to these non-operating expenses.

We have been working on a new pilot project to for the fall termed “Project Canyon”. This project is to develop hybrid online degree completion programs using existing resources. There are existing degree completion programs in both Dyson (run by Janet Kirtman) and Seidenberg. The programs provide degree completion to students entering with associate degrees or at least 60-credits. A new program is also being considered by Lubin. This is motivated by different factors, such as for-profit universities and the demographics of our students. For example, for-profit universities have only 9% of the students but receive 25% of the Pell grant funding. This growth is primarily due to their low tuition which attracts lower income students, a group for which Pace also competes. Both the federal and city governments are interested in community colleges, and degree completion programs are a mechanism for being involved in this process. In addition, there is a surprising attrition in the sophomore->junior and junior->senior transitions. We believe that this may indicate a significant group which can not afford college, and such degree completion programs might be well-suited to their needs.

Project Canyon is an experiment as we evaluate the market response and strengths of this project. Initially, it will use the same admissions criteria as Dyson's program. Generally, hybrid education programs are believed to be superior to solely online education programs, and this would places us in a competitive position relative to the for-profits. We also don't want to cannibalize our regular student body, so the classroom portion of the program will run on Friday night, Saturday and Sunday. We hope to make these programs competitive with the for-profits, creating a niche for a superior experience while reducing costs compared to non-profits. Christine Shakespeare has been asked to head up Project Canyon. The objective is to offer this program for fall enrollment.

Adelia Williams asked if this program would be marketed to our own students? Steve notes that is very experimental and they will not market this to the students, but he could see it being mentioned by the Office of Student Success to a student who is about to drop out. If interest develops from the current student body, then they might have to take a step back and re-evaluate the project. Dyson's program does not allow students 25 and younger to enroll; this was probably done to prevent competition with the regular university programs, but also had the effect of blocking community college graduates from enrolling.

-------------------------------------------------------------------------

Interim provost Harriet Feldman presented a report on the developing and finalized school plans in response to the strategic plan. These plans will be posted. The theme of this review is to examine the programs to evaluate growth and competitiveness as well as the development of distinct campus identities. Each school working through the Deans came up with their priority list.

The review was over the four schools and two colleges: Dyson, Lubin, Seidenberg, Law, Education and the new College of Health Professions. The review highlighted accomplishments, in-progress activities, and upcoming plans. The bullet points from the presentation are presented below:

+++++++++++++++++++++++

DYSON: Growing Academic Reputation; Performing Arts program applicants: 9-10 applicants for every open position; Enrollment Growth  in PsyD and  the following programs: 

Undergraduate 





Graduate 

Business Economics




Mental Health Counseling

Film and Screen Studies




Publishing

Media and Communication Arts (PL)


Public Administration

Communication Studies  (NY)



Media and  Communication Arts

Forensic Science





Actors Studio Drama School

Performing Arts





Public Safety & Homeland Security

Sustained large enrollments in: Psychology, Biology, Criminal Justice, English (NY)

Distinct Identity by Campus

PL: The Liberal Arts Path to Meaningful Professional Careers: English and Modern Language Studies; Media, Communication and Visual Arts; Criminal Justice and Security - Added Private Safety and Homeland Security to mission of department; Psychology, Counseling, Mental Health; Biology and Environmental Issues 

NYC: The “Ultimate NYC Experience”: The Arts; The Human Condition; Justice-Related Fields

Major Initiatives RETENTION: Expansion of House Program in NY and PL

Academic and social programming that connects students to a faculty member and a community. 

Major Initiatives CURRICULUM DEVELOPMENT: New Graduate and UG Degrees

First Pace PhD planned in Mental Health Counseling (PL). 

New BA/MS, BA/MPA degrees

New BFA degrees in Performing Arts ( Technical Theater/Commercial Dance)

New MS degrees (Biochemistry, Biology/Biotechnology)

Art Management—Joint with Lubin

Major Initiatives EXTERNAL FUNDING: Faculty-Student Research Collaborations

Major Initiatives ONLINE INITIATIVES: ePortfolios and Digital Measures

+++++++++++++++++++++++

LUBIN: Program  Strengths

BBA/ MBA in Accounting Programs: Attracts superior students who all secure employment upon graduation

MS Programs: One year programs in multiple disciplines and subject areas that qualify BBA graduates to sit for the CPA exam or enhance the credentials of  working professionals

EMBA/ MFP  Programs: Programs that provide a hybrid experience for professionals who don’t have time to take traditional MBA or want to enhance their financial skills. 

Redefining Existing Programs

MBA Programs: Reduce barriers to entry (e.g., proficient student can waive foundation core); Redirect emphasis of MBA in Organizational Behavior to Change Management in response to market conditions.  

BBA in Marketing Program; Eliminate two concentrations; Focus on Advertising and   Promotion and Global Marketing Management 

Combined BBA in Accounting /MS in Finance Program; Alternate track for students that want to sit for CPA; Planned online (hybrid model) for selected programs 

Planning to meet market demand through the following opportunities: online BBA Completion Program; Undergraduate Arts Management concentration; online, that provide knowledge and credentials in specific subject areas (e.g., Mobile Marketing and Computing with Seidenberg)

+++++++++++++++++++++++

EDUCATION: Responding to Changing Environment 

Potential drop in Childhood Education applications due to limited teaching positions in elementary schools 

Increase marketability by offering dual certification programs in special and general education 

Targeting marketing efforts through regional networks TEAM and BOCES 

Define outreach and recruitment efforts to emphasize opportunities outside of  traditional classroom, e.g., after School and Adult Education 

Responding to Shortages through New Initiatives:

Shortage of teachers at the secondary level: Secondary Special Education; Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics 

$1.5 million dollar grant from the U.S. Department of Education to create a clinically-rich secondary special education Master’s level program and establish a close collaboration with local schools districts 

Establish a network with the New York Academy of Sciences to enhance outreach to scientists that may want the appropriate credentials to teach 

New Collaborative Relationships and Professional Development Initiatives: 

Increased visibility : Innovative technology (use of Avatars and video conference features); SOE sponsored fifth grade Taste of College program

Projects underway or in the process for implementation by 2011-2012: Chief Information Officer Certificate program; Yonkers Early College High School program; On-site Educational Leadership program; Collaborative Institute with the Law School 

+++++++++++++++++++++++

LAW SCHOOL:Building Distinctive High Quality Programs 

Maintain excellence of Environmental Law program: Created new cutting edge environmental LLM tracks; Climate change and sustainable land use

New environmental faculty searches in progress

Restructured department by replacing administrative dean with a faculty member

Created a new Criminal Justice Center 

Sponsored Conference and roundtable discussion to debate revisions to 

  ADA Prosecution Standards 

Resources for victims, conflicted defendants, families, and attorneys

Restructuring Academic Programs 

International Law: First international law orientation for incoming students; Updated list of student and alumni ambassadors; Developing foreign exchange programs in South America,   Europe, Africa, and Australia 

Phase out of the evening portion of the part-time program: Replaced by January admit program 

Exploring a Summer start program 

+++++++++++++++++++++++

COLLEGE OF HEALTH PROFESSIONS: Highlighting School’s Strengths

DNP Accreditation (5 years, effective April 2010) 

FNP program ranked #9 in country in US News & World Reports

8 New faculty hired to support growth, including six individuals from diverse backgrounds (three black women, one Hispanic woman; two men)

“Grow our Own” initiative to increase faculty diversity

Physician Assistant program as part of new college; other programs and departments being considered 

Two HRSA grants awarded in excess of $2 million: FNP scholarships ; PA expansion 

Program Expansion being Considered

Undergraduate Nursing: Re-open the RN/BS upper division program in a hybrid delivery model with cohort groups 

Graduate  Nursing: Acute Care Nurse practitioner program, starting as a certificate for FNPs first and eventually expanding to a full Master’s; Elective courses or concentrations in specialty areas such as cardiac, orthopedics, pediatrics, etc.

Physician Assistant: Expansion of 10-credit, online Master’s completion program to external audience of Pas; Expansion of PA program, post 2012 accreditation, either increasing size of current cohort in NY or opening a second track in PL

Multi-disciplinary: Task force considering multidisciplinary health professions programs

+++++++++++++++++++++++

SEIDENBERG: Program Strengths 

BS in Information Systems: Accredited BS in IS program is one of 33 nationally, including the programs at Quinnipiac University and New Jersey Institute of Technology 

BS in Computer Science; Appeals to NY-based students (16 Seidenberg Scholars are BS in Computer Science students); 300 ABET accredited 

MS in Internet Technology: Only program offered online and has been offered to students in India

Redefining Academic Programs 

BS in Information Technology Program: Focus on increasing enrollment over the next three years. Curriculum change to be in line with guidelines for undergraduate degree programs in Information Technology, published jointly by the Association for Computing Machinery (ACM)  and the Institute of Electrical & Electronics Engineers, Inc. (IEEE). Replaced BS in Technology Systems and the BA in Information Systems programs with the BS in Information Technology program 

MS in Computer Science: Conversion to online course offerings; Program review program to determine best location to offer program 

+++++++++++++++++++++++

UNIVERSITY CENTER FOR EXCELLENCE IN ACADEMIC AND PEDAGOGICAL INNOVATION

Leadership – Dr. Joseph Pastore

   Planning in progress

   Faculty and staff on committee

   Deliverables: report by summer 2011 for a fall 2011 launch

+++++++++++++++++++++++

ACADEMIC DEVELOPMENTS

Interdisciplinary Programs

Expanded emphasis on collaboration between/among schools, for example:

Seidenberg - BS in Information Technology that includes an interdisciplinary component (3-course sequence)

Dyson and Lubin - undergraduate minor, Arts and Entertainment Management

Lubin and Seidenberg - graduate program in Mobile Marketing and Computing

The School of Education - collaborating with the Law School to offer an institute to explore legal aspects of education

College of Health Professions - health professions focus to include other health professions and a multidisciplinary approach to health care education

Demos Athanasopoulos mentioned a correction that the graduate Forensics program is a very prominent feature of the program. He also inquired about science/mathermatics education initiatives, currently popularized after the economic crisis. Andrea (Penny) Spencer mentioned that there is the STEM initiative. Last Friday (1/28?) a proposal was submitted to the NY State Education Department for a clinically-branched teaching preparation program. This program involves preparing teachers for science programs in association with 6 high-schools in the city. The program is designed as a Masters-level teacher residency program, with teachers awarded a stipend of $30K to spend  a year in a classroom with a master teacher. The support for this program benefits strongly from collaborations with faculty in different technical areas. The Provost has also met with the deans of Seidenberg, Education and Dyson to discuss preliminary STEM initiatives and discuss foundation funding ideas. Demos noted that the University of Berkeley an outreach program for science where faculty teach technology at local high schools, and advocates this as a model for Pace and the science departments. 

Joe DiBenedetto inquired about the elimination of the part-time evening program at he law school, and the importance of those programs. Steve Friedman noted that the evening program has reduced in size over the last 15 years or so. Part of this is due to the loss of corporate suppliers of students; the last evening part-time class at the last school was approximately 20 students. They're now beginning a full trimester student, so the economic effect of phasing out the evening program is mitigated. This was a decision made by the faculty, but has caused consternation among the evening alumni.

There being no further Old Business and no New Business, the call was made to adjourn and adjournment was passed at 2:29 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Daniel Strahs

Secretary, New York Faculty Council
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